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I am certain that, 
just like me, you have 
exemplary, virtuous 
children, who have only 
ever brought you joy 
and endless moments 
of deep kvelling. 
We are very blessed 
indeed. But, the Torah, 
being a guide for the 
living, and therefore 

aspiring to address all of the intricacies that 
human nature entails, has provided guidance in 
the event that a child is not just imperfect, but 
actually a major problem. I present to you, the 
Torah’s version of the Problem Child. 

“If a man have a stubborn and rebellious 
son, that will not hearken to the voice of his 
father and [not “or”] the voice of his mother 
and though they chasten him, will not hearken 
unto them, then shall his father 
and his mother lay hold of him 
and bring him out unto the 
elders of his city…. They shall 
say unto the elders of his city: 
This our son is stubborn and 
rebellious, he doth not hearken 
to our voice, he is a glutton and 
a drunkard. And all the men 
of his city shall stone him with 
stones that he die; so shalt thou 
put away the evil from the midst 
of thee; and all Israel shall hear, 
and fear” (Deut. 21:18–21).

Moshe, himself a father, 
understood just how impossible it might be for 
a parent to throw their hands up in defeat and 
give up on rehabilitating their child. According 
to a Midrash, when God transcribed the verses 
explaining how to handle a rebellious child to 
Moshe at Har Sinai, he refused to write them 

down.
“Write!” God told him. “What’s the 

problem?”
“I can’t,” responded Moshe. “No parent will 

ever obey this law, under any circumstances. 
Can we just leave it out completely?”

“Moshe,” said God. “You are pretty smart, 
but I’m still smarter. It goes in.”

Nowadays, wayward children are more 
likely to end up on a talk show blaming their 
parents for their misdeeds than at the mercy 
of the judgment of their townspeople, so 
the harsh decree from the Torah may seem 
disproportionate to our modern ears. And, of 
course, the problem of “problem children” is 
not a modern phenomenon. It is woven into 
the fabric of human experience and the Torah 
has no shortage of examples of rebellious 
offspring. 

1.	 Cain and Abel: The story of Cain and 
Abel (Genesis 4:1-16) is the very 
first instance of the ultimate 
toxic triumvirate; sibling rivalry, 
jealousy, and violence ending 
in Cain ultimately committing 
fratricide.
2.	 Ishmael: Hagar’s son 
Ishmael (Genesis 16) is 
portrayed as a taunting bully to 
Isaac, and his very existence, 
a threat to his half brother’s 
legitimacy. His treatment of 
Isaac is so harsh that Sarah 
casts him out to wander the 
desert with his mother.

3.	 Reuben: In (Genesis 35:22), Reuben, 
Jacob’s eldest son, commits an act of 
incest with Bilhah, his father’s concubine. 
This act not only leads to a loss of 
Jacob’s favor but also complicates family 
dynamics. 
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refused to write 
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4.	 The Sons of Eli: In (Samuel 2:12-17), 
the sons of Eli, Hophni, and Phinehas 
are described as corrupt priests who 
exploit their positions for personal 
gain. Their moral failings lead to severe 
repercussions for their family and 
community. 

It may not surprise you that there is no 
actual recorded instance of a rebellious child 
being stoned to death for their misdeeds. This 
could be because our sages were as horrified 
by the harsh decree in the Torah as we are, 
and went to great lengths (Sanhedrin 68a-72a) 
to interpret this text in a way that would make 
it utterly impossible to carry out. Well done, 
sages!   

Working overtime to find ways to make a 
stoning death impossible, the sages concluded 
that since the parents in the text are required 
to come together to bring the child to the 
elders and state “he does not hear OUR 
voice”(Deuteronomy 18:20), this means that 
not only must the parents be in agreement on 
bringing their child to justice, but that their 
voices must literally sound exactly alike. Pretty 
sure I have never met parents who could meet 
this requirement, and neither have you.

According to the Torah verse, the parents 
must also declare “Our child is a glutton and 
a drunkard,” and since these are probably 
subjective metrics, the sages in their quest for 
insurmountable obstacles to the stoning death, 
interpreted it to mean that the child cannot 
be considered a “ben sorer umoreh” until he 
steals a specific quantity of meat and wine from 
his parents’ home, but even that is not enough. 
He must consume those things outside of the 
home (based on the questionable premise that 
overeating and drinking too much outside of 
your home is far more difficult). 

All of which brings us back to the most 
bewildering question of all. Why does the Torah 
tell us to stone an errant child to death by the 
townspeople in the first place? Surely there is a 
better solution.

Glad you asked. According to the Talmud, 
there are two possible reasons. 

The first interpretation assumes that we 

humans possess 
something called 
the “power of 
prediction.” 
That we are 
confident in our 
ability to make 
predictions of 
future behavior, 
based on current 
behavior and 
therefore must 
intervene in the present to avoid terrible things 
in the future. That it is our obligation to prevent 
the inevitable spiral of the rebellious child into 
a rebellious adult who will be a greater threat 
to the world someday. Better that he be put to 
death now, than be allowed to take someone’s 
life later. 

The second interpretation is a bit different.
According to the Talmud, this so-called 

“‘rebellious child’ never was and never will 
be” (Sanhedrin 71a). There are too many 
requirements to be met before the rebellious 
child could be prosecuted. This interpretation 
means that instead of a law that must be  
followed, the verses are meant as a sort 
of cautionary tale, or Torah for the sake of 
studying (drosh v’kabel skhar). The hope is that 
the expectation of such a harsh fate will deter 
the youth contemplating rebelliousness and 
set him on the path to righteousness lest he 
suffer a terrible fate. Preventative promise of 
punishment.

Far be it from me to suggest that you 
strategically whip out the scary verses in 
the Torah referring to what can happen to 
rebellious children at your Thanksgiving dinner 
table this year. I am sure there are better ways 
to deter any young guests who might have 
plans of waywardness. I’m just saying that if 
you do, you would probably be in the best 
company of our ancient foreparents who had 
the same hopes for their children that we 
do today; that they grow up to be righteous 
inhabitants of the earth. Of course if you do 
find yourself needing reinforcements, as always, 
the Torah has your back.
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Thank you to everyone who came out to enjoy Shalom Al Yisrael – Peace Over Israel on 
September 15. We had a wonderful time coming together as a community in song and dance, 
and raised significant funds for our congregation. Thank you to everyone who helped make our 
annual fundraising concert such a success. Please enjoy the photos below, with gratitude to 
Patrick Young for capturing these special moments.

Shalom Al Israel Concert Brings Joy



Sisterhood News from Anita Bensman

The CBINT Book Discussion Group reviews “Tunnel, Smuggle, Collect: A 
Holocaust Boy” by Jeffery Gingold on Monday, November 18, 1 p.m., in the 
promenade. Jeffrey will join us for the discussion, moderated by Bobby Miller. 

We invite you to join our diverse and spirited group! 
Contact Bobby Miller, b.jeanmiller6790@gmail.com for details.

Book Group to Discuss Jeffrey Gingold’s Book

Thank you to all of you who have sent in 
your membership dues. Your support means 
a lot. Please feel free to provide comments, 
suggestions, and feedback so we can continue 
to make our Sisterhood a true reflection of its 
members. If you have not sent in your dues yet, 
please do it soon.

Thanks to Cindy Cooper who designed 
this year’s beautiful Shana Tova Card, to David 
Zaks who creates the database and mail merge 
that ensures that orders and reciprocations are 
fulfilled, and to the crew that helped stuff and 
mail out the cards: Ann Lederman, Bea Strick, 
George Strick, Sarie Shainock, Bunny Honigman, 
Lori Wertheimer, Jessie Schwade, and Ellen 
Goldstein.

Our thanks go out to Deanna Spanjar and 
Marlene Deutsch, who facilitated as 11 members 
made necklaces to display Torah Fund pins at 

September’s presidium meeting.
Thanks also to Armona Nadler-Strick, Marlene 

Deutsch, and Sharon Fedderly, who made our 
campfire sing-a-long a wonderful night!

Our Torah Fund committee continues to work 
to collect funds to support the National Women’s 
League’s project that supports the Masorti and 
Conservative seminaries around the world. 
Without these places of learning we would not 
have the wonderful rabbis, hazanim, educators, 
and leaders that we do. Please consider making a 
donation. For details contact Bobby Miller, Sherry 
Blumberg, or Marti Fink.

Our next meeting will be Sunday, November 
10, 10:30 a.m., at CBINT. Mah Jongg card sales 
are underway, and we will begin baking Hanukkah 
cookies soon.

Thanks again for your support. We need every 
one of you!

The CBINT Chesed Committee recently completed its annual delivery of flowers to 
congregants who have lost a family member in the past year. The High Holidays can be a 
particularly challenging time for those grieving, and we hope these small acts of kindness provide 
comfort and a reminder that they are not alone. We extend our heartfelt thanks to the volunteers 
who coordinated and delivered these meaningful gestures of support. 

If you’re interested in joining the Chesed Committee to help with this and other initiatives, 
please contact Alana Platt-Citrin (alanaplatt@msn.com).

Chesed Committee Provides Support

I wish to express my profound thanks, gratitude, and appreciation for my 
entire CBINT family – blessed Rabbi Alter and Hazzan Stein, my incredible 
administrative and facility colleagues, amazing volunteers and dear friends 
– who offered comforting sentiments upon the passing of my mother, Belle 
Weinstein (z”l). You rallied around my family, consoled us, provided office 
assistance for me, and also shared wondrous tales of both my mother and 
father.  We are deeply touched. CBINT is truly a Kehillah Kedoshah. 

Gratefully, Marlynn

A Special Thank You from Marlynn Brick



The Social Action Committee has had a very 
active fall. Marge’s Mitzvah Knitters took the 
show on the road and joined residents at JFS’ 
Bradley Crossing and Deerwood Crossing for 
some knitting and good company. All of the 
participants enjoyed the activity and the SAC 
hopes to make it a regularly scheduled event. 
It was an especially fitting tribute and true full 
circle moment as the group’s namesake, Marge 
Kulakow, was a resident of Deerwood Crossing 
before her passing. Additionally, Marge’s 
Mitzvah Knitters did a similar drop-in program at 
Ovation and hope to make this a regular event 
as well. This arm of CBINT’s SAC is doing great 
outreach in the community, bringing smiles to 
participants and helping to advance our focus 
on mental health, both inside and outside of our 
congregation. Thank you to Sarie Shainock, Ellen 
Goldstein, and all of the knitters who help to 
make these meaningful opportunities possible.

On September 11, another group of SAC 
volunteers from our congregational community 
helped to serve dinner and engage in 
conversation with Pathfinders participants. It was 
a great time to interact with the youth and staff, 
and we are planning to make this a quarterly 
event. The food, donated by the SAC and 
prepared by Kitchen Director Charlie Kagan was 
delicious and much appreciated by everyone in 
attendance.

On November 3, the SAC launched its first 
mental health support group by offering an 
opportunity to learn about and discuss Seasonal 
Affective Disorder. As the winter months 
approach and Daylight Saving Time ends, it is 

important to be mindful of how the seasons and 
lack of daylight impact our moods and mental 
health. A special thank you to Dr. Sharon Fedderly 
for helping to put this discussion together. If you 
were unable to attend the discussion but would 
like more information, please reach out to one of 
us.

Dan Weber, Diana Kahn, and other members 
of SAC’s Green Team are working on multiple 
ways to help our synagogue become more 
eco-conscious, such as a potential composting 
initiative. If this interests you, please contact 
Jodie Honigman.

Lastly, we are grateful for the efforts of 
Karen Rachum, her team of volunteers, and the 
bountiful yield from the Mitzvah Garden. As with 
all of SAC’s initiatives, this is a wonderful way to 
make a difference and be involved in meaningful 
ways to repair the world.

Please watch your weekly eblasts for 
information about upcoming programs and ways 
to get involved. We look forward to having you 
join us!

SAC Focuses on Mental Health from Donald Bass, Felicia Miller, & Jodie Honigman







In Honor of Nancy Kellman’s 
Birthday
Social Action Committee
Judy Eglash
Sheila & Morris Rudberg
Barbara and Al Simon

In Honor of Bobbie Fishman’s 
Special Birthday
Merry Atinsky Kiddush Fund
Rochelle Snap

In Appreciation of Rabbi Alter 
and Hazzan Stein
General Fund
Benny & Carol Rokni

In Appreciation of Rabbi Alter
Rabbi’s Discretionary Fund
Donna Berg
Aura Hirschman
Sam Leib

In Appreciation of Hazzan 
Stein
Hazzan’s Discretionary Fund
Aura Hirschman
Rachel Muchin Young &  
Patrick Young

In Appreciation of Hazzan 
Stein’s Concerts
Concert Fund
Marcia Hecker
Sari Luber

In Appreciation of Lulavim and 
Etrogim for the Community
General Fund
Rachel Muchin Young &  
Patrick Young

In Appreciation 
Beth Hearst Scholarship Fund
Jack Hearst

In Appreciation of Nancy and 
Neil Plotkin Family
General Fund
Joel Moskowitz & Janet 
Buchwald

In Appreciation for  
Yom Tov Break-Fast
Merry Atinsky Kiddush Fund
Joan & David Kazan
Cobby Shereff &  
Charles Blumenfield
Pnina Goldfarb &  
Don Schoenfeld
Michael Bamberger
Anonymous
Laura & Menachem  
Henny Graupe
Toby and Mark Lukoff

R’fuah Shlema for Vivian 
Borkin
General Fund
Deanna Spanjar
Bobbie Fishman

In Memory of Reina R. Alter
General Fund
Lori & Kevin Nashban
Vivian Rothschild
Judy Wolkenstein
Patti Weigler
Edie Pump
Caren & Donald Bass
Dorene & Phil Paley
Deanna Spanjar
Florence Holzman
Elayne Goldstein
Bobbi Fishbein
Morrie Wolfe
Ann Lederman
Becca & Michael Guralnick
Arlene & Mark Litow
Sarie & Larry Shainock
Esther Foreman
Roberta & Rick London
Gail and Douglas Fox
Lorie & Steve Wertheimer
Barbara & Mark Pollack 

Merry Atinsky Kiddush Fund
Bonnie Rappaport &  
Richard Pozorski
Cindy Cooper
Barbara & Alan Bern
Social Action Committee
Felicia & Jamie Miller
Elaine Nelles
Rabbi’s Discretionary Fund
Sheila & Hy Eglash
Donna Berg
Caren and Daniel Goldberg
Nancy Thomadsen
Karen & Robert Hellman
Aura Hirschman
Evelyn & Alan Balkansky
Flora Abramson
Barbara & Robert Feldman
Barbara Kahn
Yvette Lisberg
Carol & Werner Richheimer
Harriet Newman
Jerry & Alice Jacobson
Eric Bloch
Cindy Cooper
Dee Dee & Rodney Ugent
Gail Boym
Debby & Steve Lechter
Marcia Hecker
Suzanne Krasno
Diana Kahn & Michael Ertis
Cindy & Mark Eisendrath
Sharon & Brad Fedderly
Sari Luber
Randy Messerman
Cindy & Mark Eisendrath
Jacobson Chapel Fund
Joan & Bob Klein & Family
Mindy & Bill Edwards
Alan & Rita Marcuvitz  
Education Fund
Rita & Alan Marcuvitz
Shirley Bass Floral Fund
Ann Rosen Family
Gemilut Hasadim Fund
Chris Gilbert
Kenneth Weber Choir Fund
Lynne & Dr. Charles Bomzer

Contributions



Soloff Memorial  
Education Fund
Judy & Steven Werlin

In Memory of Esther Siegel
Jacobson Chapel Fund
Joan E. Zeiger-Klein & Bob Klein
General Fund
Janice & Dennis Waisman
Judy Wolkenstein
Dana Rubin Winkelman &  
Adam Winkelman
Lisa & Benjamin Adler
Nancy Zetley
Ferne Hecker
Heidi Wetzel
Bobbie Fishman
Arlene & Mark Litow
Standard Electric Supply Co.
Merry Atinsky Kiddush Fund
Judy & Bud Margolis
Judy Glotzer
Harriet Bocksenbaum
Nancy Siegel Family
Susan Marcus
William and June Sherkow 
Scholarship Fund
Tova & Michael Koren
Cindy Cooper
Elaine & Jim Sweet
Paula Garber
Suzanne Krasno
Arden Krahn
Youth Scholarship  
Endowment Fund
Gayle Weber Rakita &  
Richard Rakita
Shirley Bass Floral Fund
Ann Rosen Family
Pentateuch/Chumash Fund
Sharon & Brad Fedderly

In Memory of Ruby Carneol
General Fund
Dana & Adam Winkelman 
Family
Judy Wolkenstein
Idy Goodman

Barbara Sable
Arlene & Mark Litow
Beverly Blankstein
Hannah & Andrew Pachefsky
Robyn Kravit
Betsy & Michael Green 
Jennifer Noparstak &  
Jonah Geller
Dee & Ken Stein
Gemilut Chasadim Fund
Sue & Rick Strait
Merry Atinsky Kiddush Fund
Jordan Atinsky & Lilyan Zarem
Judy & Bud Margolis
Laura Waldman Tokayer
Judy Glotzer
Aura Hirschman
Security Fund
Rena & Fred Safer
Youth Scholarship  
Endowment Fund
Bobby & Jay Miller
Sam and Aidee Cooper  
Art Fund
Cindy Cooper
Rabbi’s Discretionary Fund
Gert & Morris Shechtman
Hazzan’s Discretionary Fund
Arlene & Howard Rubin
Sharon & Brad Fedderly 
School Fund
Debra Jacobs
Extended Betty &  
Paul Jacobs Family

In Memory of Leo Weinshel
General Fund
Gail Boym
Gerrie Boym
Edie Pump 
Cindy Cooper
Judy Wolkenstein
Bobbie Fishman
Arlene & Mark Litow
Sarie & Larry Shainock
Sharon & Brad Fedderly 
Dee & Ken Stein

Rabbi’s Discretionary Fund
Sheila & Hy Eglash
Shari Ottenstein

In Memory of Martin Stein
General Fund
Roberta & Rick London
Sharon & Brad Fedderly
Youth Scholarship  
Endowment Fund
Gayle Weber Rakita & Richard 
Rakita
Merry Atinsky Kiddush Fund
Barbara & Al Simon
Judy Glotzer
Jordan Atinsky & Lilyan Zarem
Judy Wolkenstein
Jacobson Chapel Fund
Joan E. Zeiger-Klein & Bob Klein
Security Fund
Rena & Fred Safer
Sam & Aidee Cooper  
Art Fund
Cindy Cooper

In Memory of Eveline Panitch
Merry Atinsky Kiddush Fund
Susan Marcus

In Memory of Alan 
Wolkenstein
Merry Atinsky Kiddush Fund
Bobby & Jay Miller
Hazzan’s Discretionary Fund
Arlene and Howard Rubin

In Memory of Ellen 
Schlossman
General Fund
Arlene & Mark Litow

In Memory of Stephanie 
Cohen
General Fund
Arlene & Mark Litow

Contributions



We Celebrate November’s We Celebrate November’s 
Member Birthdays!Member Birthdays!

Please find the complete list of this month’s birthdays on our website:  
CBINTMilwaukee.org/celebrate/birthdays

Our Congregation Mourns the Passing of:

Ruby Carneol
We are sad to announce the passing of Ruby Carneol on September 18, 2024. Ruby was the wife 
of the late Martin “Marty” Carneol, mother of Allan (Susan) Carneol, Mitchell Carneol, Jessica 
“Spyder” (Ken Carraro) Carneol, Stephen (Debra) Carneol, and Philip (Miriam Plotkin) Carneol, 
and mother-in-law of Florence Laguardia. She is further survived by many other relatives and 
friends.

Belle Weinstein
We are sad to announce the passing of Belle Weinstein on October 2, 2024. Belle was the wife 
of the late Sol Weinstein and mother of Stephen (Barbara) Weinstein and Marlynn Brick. She 
was the grandmother of Elena (Joshua) Hollander, Rachelle (Alec Smith) Brick, Samantha (William 
Sogge) Weinstein, and Dana (Jake Morgenstern) Weinstein, and great-grandmother of Aden 
Hollander and Eli Morgenstern. Belle was the sister of the late Irving (Barbara) Kahn and the late 
Fred (the late Gail) Kahn. She is further survived by her son-in-law, Mark Brick, and other relatives 
and friends.

Leo Weinshel
We are sad to announce the passing of Leo Weinshel on September 17, 2024. Leo was the 
husband of Renee Weinshel (née Rohter) and father of Steven (Laura) and Michael (Jill) Weinshel. 
Leo is further survived by grandchildren Ben, Meyer, Abigail, and Eli Weinshel, sister Gail (the 
late Paul) Katz as well as relatives and friends in Wisconsin, California, Maryland, Oregon, and 
Florida. He was preceded in death by the late Sandra (the late David) Ottenstein. Leo was a past-
president of Beth El Ner Tamid Synagogue in Mequon.

Alan Wolkenstein
We are sad to announce the passing of Alan Wolkenstein on September 30, 2024. Alan was the 
husband of Kathy Wolkenstein and father of Haran and Matthew (Gabi). Alan was the grandfather 
of Anna and Sasha. Alan was preceded in death by his brothers David and Jerry Wolkenstein. He 
is survived by his sister-in-law Judy Wolkenstein, widow of his late brother, David. He is further 
survived by other family and friends.

Martin “Marty” Stein
We are sad to announce the passing of Martin “Marty” Stein on September 3, 2024, in Phoenix, 
Arizona. Marty was the beloved husband of Margie and loving father of Mathew (Jill) Stein and 
Mark Stein. He is further survived by other relatives and friends. Marty was a past-president of 
Congregation Beth Israel and a gabbai at CBI and CBINT.
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CBINT Office Information

Alan & Rita Marcuvitz Education 
Endowment Fund – Funds to be 
used for adult, youth, and family 
education.

Balkansky Fund – Provides 
scholarships for Camp Ramah.

Beth Hearst Fund (Formerly 
Passport to Israel) – Provides funds 
for current youth and educational 
programs.

Carl S. and Sandra G. Zetley 
Generation to Generation Fund – 
Provides funds for education and 
family programming.

CBINT/Religious School Fund – 
Underwrites tuition for children 
of members attending the CBINT 
School of Religious Studies.

Ervin & Suzann Colton Education 
Endowment Fund – Provides funds 
for Scholars in Residence and other 
speakers.

Gemilut Hasadim – Provides funds 
for Shabbat meals for CBINT 
families with newborns or families in 
mourning.

General Fund – Provides funds to 
maintain CBINT.

Harold M. Kramer Beautification 
Fund – Provides funds for 
beautification projects at CBINT.

Hazzan’s Discretionary Fund – Fund 
established for charitable causes.

Isadore & Sylvia Blankstein Library 
Fund – Provides funds for CBINT 
library acquisitions.

Jacobson Chapel Fund – Provides 
funds for the maintenance of 
Jacobson Chapel.

Kenneth Weber Choir Fund – Fund 
dedicated to supporting the choir 
and other musical programs.

Marilyn Zetley Children’s Library 
Fund – Provides funds for the 
children’s section of the library 
(books, furniture, etc.)

Merry Atinsky Kiddish Fund – Helps 
CBINT Sisterhood provide kiddish 
lunches after Shabbat services

Panitch CBI Family Education 
Fund – Assists CBINT families with 
financial needs who wish to attend 
family education retreats.

CBINT Funds

P: 414-352-7310

Fax: 414-352-2050

Office Hours: Monday – Thursday: 9:00 am – 3:00 pm

Friday: 9:00 am – 2:00 pm

www.CBINTMilwaukee.org
Please call to confirm office operation hours.

Worship & Service Information
Weekday Services:	 		
7:30 am and 6:00 pm

Sunday and Civic Holidays:		
9:00 am and 6:00 pm

Shabbat:
9:30 am

Saturday evening Havdalah services are through Zoom 
only. See the website or your eblast for the Zoom 
service link. Please advise Rabbi Alter or Hazzan Stein if 
needed to help recruit attendees for a yahrzeit minyan. 

Pentateuh/Humash Fund – Provides 
funds to purchase Pentateuh/
Humashim.  Books will have a 
dedication bookplate.

Prayer Book Fund – Provides funds 
to purchase prayer books/siddurim.  
Books will have a dedication 
bookplate.

Rabbi’s Discretionary Fund – Fund 
established for charitable causes.

Rabbi Panitch Camp Ramah 
Scholarship Fund – Provides 
scholarships for Camp Ramah.

Sam & Aidee Cooper Art Fund – 
Provides funds to purchase art for 
CBINT.

School Fund – Provides funds for the 
school and special school projects.

Senior Activities Fund – Provides 
funds for social, spiritual and 
educational opportunities for mature 
adults.

Shirley Bass Floral Fund – Provides 
bima flowers for the holidays.

Sol & Esther Blankstein Scholarship 
Fund – Assists high school/college 
students to pursue Jewish Education.

Soloman & Yetta Soloff Memorial 
Adult Education Fund – Established 
in the memory of Dr. Soloman & Yetta 
Soloff.  Promotes and supports Adult 
Education programs.

Special Scholarship Endowment Fund 
– Provides scholarships for Jewish 
education.

Stein Mendelson Scholarship Fund 
– Provides funds for a Camp Ramah 
scholarship for one student per 
summer.

The Schuster Family Endowment 
Fund for Second Home Cemetery

William & June Sherkow Scholarship 
Fund – Provides funds for charitable, 
educational, or religious purposes.

Youth Scholarship Endowment Fund 
(YSEF) (Formerly Youth Education 
Endowment Fund) – Provides 
scholarships for trips to Israel, Jewish 
overnight camp and advanced Jewish 
education.

Joel Alter.................................................................Rabbi

Jeremy Stein.........................................................Hazzan

Herbert G. Panitch.................................Rabbi Emeritus

Beata Abraham............Executive Director / Director of 
                       Congregational Learning and Education

Anita Nagurka....................................Business Manager

Menachem Henny Graupe..............................President

Marlynn Brick....................................Executive Assistant

Armona Nadler-Strick..................Sisterhood Presidium

Anita Bensman.............................Sisterhood Presidium

Bill Fink..........................................Men’s Club President

Michael Johnson........................Facilities Management

Aimee & Dennis Kahn............................. Second Home 
Cemetery Administrators

Charlie Kagan......................................Kitchen Manager


